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Madame Chairperson, 

On behalf of my organizations, the Asia Indigenous Women's 
Network and the Tebtebba Foundation, Inc., I thank you for giving 
me the floor. I would also like to congratulate you for your 
excellent speech at the opening session yesterday, which for me, 
spelled out clearly the key challenges we are confronted with in 
our journey to achieve our rights as indigenous peoples. 

The points you raised in your speech which I would like to refer 
to are the following: 
1. the serious recent impacts of global trade liberalization and 
privatisation on indigenous peoples 
2. how the increased flow of investments especially in mining 
and forestry is leading to the further liquidation of ancestral 
lands, 
3. how the capacity of indigenous peoples to retain and defend 
their intellectual and cultural rights and heritage is reduced 
due to the TRIPS (trade-related intellectual property rights) 
clause of GATT/WTO. 

Madame Chair, just before this Working Group Session, more than 
100 of us met last Friday, 26 July, at the World Council of 
Churches, to precisely look into these very issues you mentioned. 
Accounts of the increased aggressive intrusion of mining 
corporations into ancestral territories were shared from all the 
continents. Indeed, the liberalization of foreign investment 
laws, as presribed by the WTO, is making a mockery of our rights 
to our ancestral lands. Even the few countries who have already 
recognized the ancestral land rights in their constitutions are 
now repealing such provisions to facilitate the entry of foreign 
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investments. What chances will there be for those of us who have 
not even reached the first stage in getting legal protection to 
our ancestral lands? 

The more alarming situation, however, is that now, it is not only 
our mineral and oil resources are being mined, but also our 
biological genetic resources, our minds (knowledge), and our 
bodies (human genes). So, aside from mining prospectors swarming 
in our lands we now have bioprospectors and gene hunters. As you 
have accurately pointed out in your speech, "colonialism has 
taken new forms which are the marketing of culture and 
traditional knowledge and the packaging of identities of 
indigenous peoples." 

In the light of all these, how can we proceed in our task of 
evolving the standards concerning our rights as indigenous 
peoples? In a WTO era where many countries believe that their 
only chance for survival is to be integrated to the global market 
through international trade, the gains we have achieved in 
evolving international standards for our rights are seriously 
threatened. It is possible that one day the WTO will rule that 
ancestral land rights or our rights to our intellectual and 
cultural heritage are trade-distortive. The moves of governments 
to harmonize their investment and intellectual property rights 
laws to conform with WTO rules are already undermining our 
rights. 

Madame Chairperson, in our workshop we have reviewed some of the 
past UN conferences, like the CBD, CSD, IPF, FAO,etc. and the 
TRIPS of GATT, which are dealing with biodiversity, genetic 
resources, and intellectual property rights. We are convinced 
that none of the documents which came out of these conferences 
can adequately protect our intellectual and cultural rights. Most 
of them acknowledge that indigenous peoples are the ones who have 
conserved and protected biodiversity and call for the recognition 
of our indigenous knowledge. However, these do not link our 
capacity to protect biodiversity to our rights to have control 
over our lands and resources. These do not acknowledge that our 
intellectual and cultural rights are inextricably linked with our 
rights to territoriality and and self-determination. 

The series of regional meetings funded by the UNDP and attended 
by indigenous peoples held last the last 2 years in Bolivia, 
Malaysia, and Fiji, all came out with the same conclusion. That 
the "intellectual property rights system means legitimation of 



the misappropriation of our peoples' knowledge and. resources for 
commercial purposes". One of the calls reiterated many times is 
that "no members of indigenous population whether of individuals 
or communities, nor the Government, can sell or transfer 
ownership of resources which are the property of the people and 
which each generation has an obligation to safeguard for the 
next." 

There are many other conferences and meetings organized by 
indigenous peoples themselves which reiterated the same calls and 
demands. One of this is the Beijing Declaration of Indigenous 
Women which came out of the Fourth World Conference on Women in 
August 1996. Paragraph #39 says, " We demand that the western 
concept and practice of intellectual property rights as defined 
by the TRIPS in GATT, not be applied to indigenous peoples' 
communities and territories. We demand that the World Trade 
Organization recognise our intellectual and cultural rights and 
not allow the domain of private intellectual rights and corporate 
monopolies to violate these." 

Madame Chairperson, we agreed in our workshop that in the 
forthcoming UN conferences and WTO meetings we would like to 
ensure that our perspectives and recommendations are considered. 
Some of these are the 3rd Conference of Parties of the Convention 
on Biological Diversity, the World Food Summit, the WTO 
Ministerial Meeting in Singapore, the renegotiation of the 
International Undertaking on Plant Genetic Resources of FAO. 

However, I think that best way that the UN-WGIP can help us in 
advancing our views and demands on this issue is by helping put 
together a UN Conference On the Protection of Intellectual and 
Cultural Rights, of Indigenous Peoples. This conference can 
consolidate all the analysis, perspectives, recommendations of 
indigenous peoples which have come out of the previous meetings. 
Then it can come up with recommendations on how our intellectual 
and cultural rights can be protected instead of decimated by 
bodies like the WTO, WB-IMF, the CBD, or the UN system in 
general. The results of this conference could also be presented 
during the review of the TRIPS Agreement of GATT in 1999. 

You have said in your speech that "any form of economic 
development not centered on traditional and cultural heritage 
will have adverse effects on indigenous peoples." We are already 
witnessing these adverse effects and if we do not act now these 
effects will be irreversible. We are already seeing a world which 



is commodifying everything we hold sacred. The UN can still help 
in ensuring that all our intellectual and cultural resources will 
not be further monopolized by the powerful corporations, nations 
and individuals. 

Thank you very much Madame Chairperson. 


